
MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING AND MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

April 5, 2010 
 

REGULAR MEETING 
 
 The regular meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Memphis 
P. Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney Barrett Edwards, and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
 
 Mr. Hugg stated Councilman Robert Riddagh was excused 
tonight. 
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda.  There were none.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked if there was a motion to accept.  Councilman 
Raynor said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans 
and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mr. Hugg stated there were no minutes to approve tonight.  

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said we received a 
thank you letter from Mary Scott.  She said Ms. Scott was chosen 
for the I Love Smyrna School District Day – they always 
recognize one person, and she was chosen.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
that she, Councilman Thornton, and Councilman Riddagh presented 
a Certificate of Appreciation and Ms. Scott has sent us a 
letter: “I express my heartfelt thanks for your present at the I 
Love Smyrna School District program at which I was honored.  It 
has been my pleasure to have the experience serving the 
community and students in Smyrna.  Thank you also for the 
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Certificate of Appreciation.  I’ll cherish it throughout the 
years to come.”  
 
B. Town Attorney – Mr. Edwards said he did not have anything 
tonight.  
 
C. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin said he had no written report 
this evening; however, he did want to inform Council that we 
have hired someone to fill the vacancy that was created when 
Bruce Graham retired.  He said we selected Kirk Ruquet – he is 
currently employed by the Clayton Police Department.  Chief 
Baldwin said he will be coming over to us starting on Thursday.             
 
E. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his written report 
in their packets.  He said he wanted to bring a couple of items 
to Council’s attention and add.  Mr. Hugg said one is that we 
have scheduled a Candidate’s Night for Wednesday, April 14, 2010 
from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. here in Town Hall.  He said this is 
something that we do each year in advance of the election to 
offer an informal opportunity for folks to come in and meet with 
candidates, talk to them, get information, and what have you.  
Mr. Hugg said notices just went out today to the candidates – so 
they might not all know that yet, but they are in the process of 
learning if they haven’t gotten an email or phone call this 
afternoon.  He said the second thing that he wants to call to 
Council’s attention – he put at each Council member’s seat 
tonight a little update on some of our efforts to deal with 
delinquent property tax accounts.  Mr. Hugg said as you may 
remember, it’s probably been not quite a year ago, we identified 
some sort of high priority or high value accounts – accounts 
that had large outstanding tax balances, property tax balances, 
in some cases going back a number of years, and sort of 
aggressively going after them with a two part campaign.  He said 
the first part being a series of nice to less than nice letters 
from staff basically saying Dear Sir; you owe us money, pay up, 
what have you.  Mr. Hugg said if that failed to produce either a 
payment or a payment agreement we turned groups of properties 
over to Mike Rushe at Hudson Jones to begin monitions sales in 
kind of blocks of five, six, or so at a time.  He said that 
effort has been quite successful; we have about a half-dozen 
properties that are still actively now in the ‘letter from the 
attorney - monitions sale pending category’, but from a starting 
balance of a little of $120,000.00 owed to us we have collected 
about $80,000.00 of it.  Mr. Hugg said we have payment 
agreements for about a half-dozen property owners on the 
balance, and he suspects that as we get closer to the actual 
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sheriff sale proceedings some of these folks will decide to pay 
up and come forth.  He said we have also been fairly 
aggressively going after old accounts, miscellaneous accounts – 
these are people that had enforcement actions against them or 
unpaid utility accounts, or whatever, and he will be getting 
Council an update on that as well.  Mr. Hugg said we have 
collected about half of the balances that we went after on those 
accounts. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said one piece of good news that he was going to 
let the Chairman of the Utility Committee announce, but he said 
I could so I will.  He said effective with the electric bills 
that will go out in April for March consumption we are reducing 
the PPCAC by about 2.9 percent which is about a $4.50 a month 
savings for a 1,000 kilowatt user customer.  Mr. Hugg said as 
you know the Code requires that when the amount of revenue 
generated by the Purchase Power Adjustment exceeds +/-3 percent 
he has to make an adjustment in the actual rate that is applied, 
and we have been fortunate so far that the long term power 
purchases that we have been making - while up a little bit from 
where they were a year ago - are not where we feared they might 
be, so we have actually been generating a little bit of excess 
revenue and this is a way to begin to give some of that back.  
He said it is not very often we can announce a reduction in 
costs and pass some of that back to our customers.  Mr. Hugg 
said hopefully that will hold at least through the fall months 
and maybe through this time next year.  He said he thinks that 
is everything that is not covered in his report and asked if 
Council had any questions.  There were none.               
          
F.  Committees – Mayor Stombaugh stated the Business 
Development Committee met last Thursday and we had a very, very 
good meeting.  She said it gave everyone on the Committee a 
chance to put in their opinion of how things have been going and 
giving suggestions, and it was a very productive meeting.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said this week coming up we have… 
 
 Mr. Hugg said the Utility Committee meeting is Wednesday.  
Councilman DeFeo said once again it is wide open for the public 
to attend.  He said he believes the recycling is on that agenda. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said then the following week…  Mr. Hugg 
said a joint Finance Committee and Personnel Committee meeting 
will be held on the Tuesday, April 13th at 5:30 p.m.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said there is also a Candidate’s Night over at Bon 
Ayre on the 13th, so we’ll be okay with that. 
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RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Laurence G. Koehler, James E. Veit 
Sr., Daryl Jester, Seth Clevenger, Jim Strong, Wilbert Bordley, 
Conrad Hebert, Robin Bruner, David Bruner, Regina Brown, James 
Harkins, Grant Prichard, and   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this portion of the meeting we would 
like to open to the visitors.  She said she would like to start 
this off – she has a very special visitor here tonight.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she announced several months ago that she had 
received a letter from the wing commander at Dover Air Force 
Base inviting her to be an honorary commander.  She said each 
person that was invited has a person that sponsored them, and 
her sponsor is here tonight.  Mayor Stombaugh said he lives in 
Clayton, and she would like to introduce him – it is Col. Alan 
Lerner.  She asked Col. Lerner to step up to the microphone.  
Mayor Stombaugh presented Col. Lerner with a Town of Smyrna hat 
and pin, and…  Col. Lerner said he had given Mayor Stombaugh two 
welcome gifts, and now she gave him three, so she showed him up 
– he said thank you very much, and that he would put them up on 
his display rack in his office, and that he appreciated that.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh explained that part of the program – she 
did not know about the program until we got the invitation, but 
Dover Air Force Base has been doing this for a number of years.  
Col. Lerner said it has been going on for years now – he does 
not know how long the honorary commanders program has been going 
on, but it directly correlates to the relationship we have 
between Dover Air Force Base and the surrounding community.  He 
said when you see the Installation Excellence Award won by the 
Base a couple years ago, and they are in the running again – 
they are just waiting to hear now if they won it again – and the 
towns, and he says towns because the City of Dover has the 
hardware in hand, but it was all of the surrounding community 
that won the Abilene Trophy also for community support.  Col. 
Lerner said he has never seen that in his 25 years at any base 
that he has been at before.  He said he has been at bases where 
there have been great relationships, down to we tolerate each 
other, and the relationship here is far above anything he has 
ever seen before.  Col. Lerner said he thinks this program has a 
lot to do with that.  He showed a picture and said this is his 
commander from last year – State Secretary Jared – so he has 
been blessed with truly heavy hitters and he wanted to thank the 
wing commander for that.  Col. Lerner said he is at group level 
and his wing commander has first crack at the commanders and 
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setting them up wherever, and he thinks he must be one of his 
favorites because he has given him great honorary commanders.  
He said by the way, Mayor Stombaugh had her flight on a C17, 
which in the heavy airlift world would be like a fighter 
aircraft – it yanks and banks with the best of them, and she did 
not get airsick – so she did well.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said what they are supposed to do is – 
she’ll be interacting on behalf of the Town with the Air Force 
Base and with the Colonel, and he will also be interacting with 
us on the citizens’ side so anything that we can have him 
involved in please let her know and we will send him an 
invitation.  She said she can’t give him as an exciting 
introduction to our Town as she got with the Air Force – they 
flew her on a C-17 down to Atlanta, down to Dobbins.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said that is where they take the aircraft they are 
refurbishing even from all over the world, even other countries’ 
aircrafts are coming there to be refurbished.  She said then we 
went to Biloxi, and Col. Lerner did not get to go on the trip, 
but we went to Biloxi and went to the Hurricane Hunters’, so she 
had a very, very exciting trip.  Mayor Stombaugh said she can’t 
offer that to Col. Lerner, but we’ll see if we can find some 
exciting things for you to do.   
 
 Col. Lerner said Dobbins is where they are converting the 
C5B’s to the C5M’s which he knows everyone will appreciate 
because they are about maybe 20 percent of the noise production 
as the C5B.  He said they like it because they can put more on 
the aircraft and go farther without having to stop, but it is 
definitely quieter – they can run at all hours of the night and 
it won’t disturb anybody.  Col. Lerner said anyway, they have 
been passing this (referring to a picture frame) back and forth 
because she has been looking for the appropriate picture that 
she wants displayed in here as we swap over, so he’ll hang onto 
it until he gets Mayor Stombaugh’s photo and then it will be 
hung on their commander’s wall.  Mayor Stombaugh thanked Col. 
Lerner. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she has been advised by our staff that 
we did very well in 2009 – we actually came out ahead of our 
budget.  She said she does not have the final figure yet, but 
with almost all of the figures in we had like $340,000.00 – so 
it all came about by the Town’s employees cutting and on behalf 
of Council she wanted to recognize each department because they 
really, really have sacrificed this year to try to keep the 
budget in tact.  Mayor Stombaugh said the first one is for the 
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Library, but she is not here tonight; next is Public Works.  She 
asked Daryl Jester, Director of Public Works to come forward to 
accept the certificate.  Mayor Stombaugh said this is in 
recognition for your diligence and efforts to maintain the 
balance in the 2009 budget, and we really appreciate it – thank 
you.  Mr. Jest said thank you.   
 
 Mr. Hugg explained to Mayor Stombaugh that Mr. Jester could 
also accept the certificate for the Electric Department.  Mayor 
Stombaugh asked Mr. Jester to come forward again.  Mr. Jester 
accepted the certificate on behalf of the Electric Department. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the next on is for Planning & 
Inspections.  She said Grant Prichard is the Manger of the 
Building & Inspections Department, and Janet Vinc is the Manger 
of Planning & Zoning Department.  Mr. Prichard was present and 
came forward to accept the certificate on behalf of Planning & 
Inspections.  Mayor Stombaugh said thank you very much, we 
appreciate all of your efforts. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the next one is for the Police 
Department, and asked Chief Baldwin to come forward to accept 
the certificate for the Police Department.  Chief Baldwin came 
forward to accept the certificate and Mayor Stombaugh said than 
you very much.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if that was all.  She then realized 
she had forgotten the Administration Department.   
 
    Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone in the audience would like 
to address Council.  She said please step to the microphone and 
give your name and address because it is being recorded.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said you have three minutes to address Council.  She 
said Council may not be able to answer your questions tonight; 
we may need to send it to a staff member or to a committee.   
 
 Jim Strong, 829 Fayette Road, Smyrna came forward to speak.  
Mr. Strong said he is a member of the organization ‘Delaware 
Coalition for Open Government’.  He said handed out a pamphlet.  
Mr. Strong said his concern tonight is if he goes on the Town of 
Smyrna’s website, and he goes to the listing of members of the 
Election Board and you see a bunch of names.  He said you don’t 
see any phone numbers with those names or any emails for those 
members.  Mr. Strong said he would be glad to give out a few 
copies of what he printed out.  He said what we have had in the 
past – these Election Board members usually had either phone 
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number or email address, and now nobody does.  Mr. Strong said 
the elections for city council are this month so he feels that – 
he is hoping that it’s inadvertent.  He said while he is 
speaking on behalf of the Delaware Coalition for Open Government 
we’ve in a sense moved a little bit towards a more closed 
government.  Mr. Strong said if somebody’s got a complaint about 
signs being where they aren’t; somebody’s campaign signs being 
destroyed; one of the places they make look to complain is on 
that website, and it is not convenient for them to find a phone 
number or name to complain to.  He said he is asking for the 
Mayor and the Council to fix that problem and ask all of the 
members of that committee to put either their phone number or 
their email address on that website – thank you very much.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said thank you; would anyone else like to 
address Council?  No one came forward.  She said seeing no one 
step forward we will close this portion of the meeting and 
return to the regular Council meeting.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               
                 

OLD BUSINESS  
 
A. Lake Como Concessions Agreement - Mr. Hugg said mostly for 
your information, but because it requires the Mayor’s signature 
he did not want to just assume that everybody was happy sort of 
letting us sign the final agreement.  He said after probably a 
great deal more time and effort than we might have necessarily 
committed to this project the contractor and the Town staff, 
with a lot of advice and input from Mr. Edwards, have prepared 
the lease agreement or concession agreement that is in Council’s 
packets so that he can begin the operation of canoe, paddleboats 
and kayak rentals out at Lake Como.  Mr. Hugg said barring any 
serious concerns from members of Council he would like to ask 
that the Mayor be authorized to sign this agreement and let us 
move forward with this arrangement.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilman 
Raynor made the motion that the Mayor be asked to sign the 
concessions agreement with Paddle Shack LLC.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman DeFeo.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  
Councilwoman White said she just wanted to make sure everyone 
also understands that it is at no cost to the Town.  Mr. Hugg 
said that is correct.  He said actually the concessionaire will 
acquire the Town’s equipment for a fixed amount and will pay a 
modest fee for the exclusive right to run the concessions. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any further discussion.  
Councilman Thornton said just one question – Mr. Hugg, it is a 
very tight contract, and that is good.  He said he did notice 
that the concessionaire is required to erect a portable building 
at some point and take it down.  Mr. Hugg said actually there is 
an option he may use, if he chooses to he may use the existing 
building in lieu of erecting – we gave him that option so that 
if he felt more comfortable with his own structure he could do 
that.  He said we are not using the building so it makes sense 
for him to do it, and actually he is going to use our building 
for this year.  Councilwoman White said the older building?  Mr. 
Hugg said the older building and the new building, and he will 
pay the telephone and electric costs for those buildings – we 
have already set those accounts up.  Councilman Thornton said 
this is certainly an ambitious contract, and he wishes him all 
the best – that is such a good opportunity for recreation – he 
hopes he is successful.  Mr. Hugg said he hopes so too. 
 
 Motion carried unanimously.     
 
B. THIRD READING: Ord. No. 008-10, Chapter 1, General 
Provisions, ref. Good Standing Ordinance – Councilman Thornton 
made the motion to accept for third reading Ordinance No. 008-
09, Chapter 1, General Provisions, ref. Good Standing Ordinance.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman Evans. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any discussion.  Mr. 
Hugg said since our last meeting, Mr. Prichard, Mr. Edwards, and 
he have been struggling to come up with a proposal that embodied 
the intent of the Ordinance and address the various issues that 
had been raised in our other discussions.  He said he thinks 
they have come to a meeting of the minds on essentially all but 
one very minor point, and there is a provision in here that 
allows for someone who is in violation and is not in good 
standing to enter into a payment agreement with the Town in 
order to rectify that situation and allow them to proceed.  Mr. 
Hugg said Mr. Edwards had suggested some language that was a 
little bit tighter – Mr. Hugg asked Mr. Edwards if he would talk 
about that. 
 
 Mr. Edwards said one of the issues in here the language 
states that good standing can be found where there’s a binding 
agreement between the Town and the property owner, and one of 
the things that we had toyed with saying – basically limiting 
the binding agreement to situations where there’s exceptional 
hardship.  He said one of the issues with that is it can be a 
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little difficult to define exceptional hardship.  Mr. Edwards 
said one thought we have had is if we wanted – if Council so 
desires – that it could and can be put in there some examples of 
exceptional hardship when this binding agreement can be used.  
He said if the Council isn’t opposed the language can be left 
just as is – good standing may be found where a binding 
agreement that is acceptable to the Town has been entered into.  
Mr. Edwards said the issue is that as it currently stands 
basically anyone coming to the Town is going to be - basically 
going to have a right to enter into one of these binding 
agreements.  He said if the Town is okay with that, if Council 
is okay with anyone being qualified to enter into a payment plan 
essentially, then that is fine; if the Town would like more 
discretion in saying you know what – everyone can’t do this – 
just those that are – certainly we would have to create 
standards, it couldn’t just be an ad hoc measure.  Mr. Edwards 
said we would have to create standards saying in certain 
instances then these individuals only can enter into a payment 
plan, but just so you know as it is currently written anyone can 
enter – anyone would have the right basically to enter into a 
payment plan with the Town as the Ordinance stands. 
 
 Councilman Raynor asked Mr. Edwards what he was referring 
to when you say coming into town.  Mayor Stombaugh asked which 
section he is in.  Mr. Edwards said this is in Section 1-14.3, 
it is actually at the top of page 4; it says “good standing may 
be found where a binding agreement that is acceptable to the 
Town has been entered into between the Town and the applicant or 
property owner for the property of all outstanding obligations.”   
 
 Mr. Hugg said the point that they have had some 
disagreement on is that as written essentially anybody who has a 
difficulty is pretty much granted the opportunity to get a 
payment plan, and that is kind of the position that he and Mr. 
Prichard took.  He said it puts more of a burden on us perhaps, 
but it’s a little more flexible and attempts to work with the 
property owners.  Mr. Hugg said Mr. Edwards point is that it may 
be that you don’t want just anybody that is coming to Town Hall 
essentially to just come in and say I can’t pay, I want to sign 
an agreement, pay you $10.00 a month, thank you very much, that 
there may be some higher standing which you’ve really got to 
prove an exceptional practical difficulty or an exceptional 
circumstance.  He said from his perspective that is probably as 
burdensome as letting everybody have kind of that right, so 
that’s just a little disagreement at the staff level.  Mr. Hugg 
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said he thinks staff would be acceptable with either one of 
those options. 
 
 Mr. Edwards said he doesn’t even want to say it is a 
disagreement – he thinks it is fine either way; it is his 
responsibility to let you know what the result of this is going 
to be, so he thinks that Mr. Hugg’s position is perfectly 
acceptable.  He said he does agree you certainly could get into 
some difficulty with determining who has exceptional hardship 
and who does not have an exceptional hardship.  Mr. Edwards said 
you just have to understand that without any type of qualifying 
language in there you are opening the door for anyone to say I 
don’t feel like paying, I want a payment plan and I deserve a 
payment plan, and that potentially could happen.   
 
 Councilman Raynor asked if there is a higher standard for 
developers.  Mr. Edwards asked what Councilman Raynor meant.  
Councilman Raynor said well you are putting a higher standard on 
a person that may come in there with a broken sewer line…  Mr. 
Hugg said right now everybody is treated the same – there is no 
higher standard for one class of property versus another.  Mr. 
Edwards said with respect to the payment plan.  Mr. Hugg said 
yes.  He said otherwise they are all treated the same – there is 
the emergency exception that was a concern that a number of 
members of Council had raised that for example, a person who has 
a broken sewer line – they may owe us money, but they need to 
get their sewer line fixed, so there is an emergency provision 
at 14.8 that says that they can proceed.  Mr. Hugg said really 
the only people who are adversely treated are those people who 
in violation of a contract or bid involving the Town – they 
can’t come into good standing just by saying I’ll pay you $10.00 
a month.  He said if somebody has breached a contract they’ve 
got to make themselves whole. 
 
 Councilman Thornton said for the purposes of getting this 
concluded, it seems to him that it would make sense to adopt it 
as is, see what kind of experience we have with hardships coming 
in, and also it seems to him outside this Ordinance just like we 
do with having agreements with folks who can’t pay their utility 
bills on time as an administrative function the Town Manager and 
staff can make those agreements outside of the Ordinance itself 
– correct?  Mr. Hugg said as long as it’s not inconsistent.  
Councilman Thornton said what he is saying is that based upon 
experience there may not be a problem with too many hardships; 
if there is then you develop a set of guidelines to deal with 
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those hardships.  He said he is satisfied with the way it is 
written. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she would rather go this way than – 
she is afraid if we went the other way that you may get into a 
situation of who is going to make the decision of who has the 
hardship and who doesn’t have the hardship.  She said to be fair 
we have to almost open it to everyone.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there was any other discussion. 
 
 Motion carried unanimously. 

     
NEW BUSINESS 

 
A. Request from SDRA to Locate an Informational Kiosk on Town 
Property at Stokesbury House/Library Parking Lot – Mr. Hugg said 
he believes on Council’s table tonight was a letter – he hopes 
it was on the table – from the Smyrna Opera House in support of 
this request, and members of the Smyrna Downtown Renaissance 
Association are here to make a little presentation about what 
they are hoping to do and where.   
 
 Robin Williams Bruner, 40 South Main Street, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Ms. Bruner said she is here representing the 
Smyrna Downtown Renaissance Association. 
 
 Larry Koehler, Program Manger for the Renaissance 
Association came forward to speak. 
 
 Ms. Bruner said Council has a letter before them – they are 
proposing to put up an informational kiosk next to the 
Stokesbury property and the library using the remaining portion 
of a $30,000.00 grant they received from USDA back in 2002.  She 
said there is about $4,900.00 left and they would like to do 
this kiosk.  Ms. Bruner said as the letter states they will be 
financing its building, they will be maintaining the property, 
it’s an informational kiosk, they are going to use a birds eye 
map that was developed several years ago, also using these grant 
funds.  She said they will have advertising for the Downtown 
Renaissance Association’s events, but also have a section 
available to the Opera House, the library, and for other 
community events.   
 
 Mr. Koehler said basically all they came before Council was 
to inform you that they were doing this.  He said as Mr. Hugg 
mentioned we talked to the Opera House and they favor the 
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option; they have also gone to the Historic Review Board and 
they’ve approved the request, and they are waiting for Planning 
& Zoning – he believes – to make the determination, so this is 
just basically informational for the Council. 
 
 Ms. Bruner said the structure is very simple, but they hope 
it will be complimentary to the Opera House. 
 
 Councilwoman White said so this has not been approved by 
staff at this time.  Mr. Hugg said it doesn’t really need to be 
– it goes to Planning & Zoning – staff has actually worked with 
the representatives of the Renaissance Association on a couple 
of locations.  He said this has been in the works of and on for 
some numbers years and we originally looked at putting it on the 
grassy area in front of the library parking lot kind of between 
the two driveways.  Mr. Hugg said we determined that there were 
some potential environmental concerns there that relate to the 
drainage system and the Kent Conservation District approvals, so 
the alternative location, which he thinks actually works out 
nicer, is if you look at the photograph the structure would be 
located basically where this old driveway exists – kind of right 
here at the edge of the Stokesbury house and the existing brick 
pavement.  He said when we redid the sidewalks and curbs as part 
of the streetscape project we took that old driveway out so that 
portion of the property is now useable for other purposes and 
not for a driveway.  Mr. Hugg said we’ve also have talked to the 
Opera House about providing some electric service out of the 
Stokesbury house to this structure so we can have some kind of 
lighting in it, but he has reviewed it with the Public Works 
Department and other than the formality of Planning & Zoning’s 
signing off – Mr. Prichard just stated it is done. 
 
 Councilwoman White said so they won’t need to come back to 
Council for anything.  Mr. Hugg said that is correct. 
 
 Councilman Thornton asked if there is a building permit 
required for this.  Mr. Hugg said it has been done. 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to approve the request 
for the kiosk.  Motion was seconded by Councilman Thornton and 
carried unanimously.     
 
B. Refer to Planning & Zoning Commission – Ord. No. 010-10, 
Appendix A, Zoning ref. Administrative Variances – Mr. Hugg said 
this Ordinance was proposed probably at least a year ago, and 
may have been somewhat longer than that.  He said it was 
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discussed at the Business Development Committee meeting, and 
there were no objections to it at the Business Development 
Committee.  Mr. Hugg said for some reason we didn’t follow 
through, and he really doesn’t know what the reason was.  He 
said the General Assembly amended the underlying State law a 
year or so ago to allow jurisdictions, allow Boards of 
Adjustments, and staffs to make minor administrative changes if 
you will, minor administrative variances not exceeding one foot.  
Mr. Hugg said what we need to do know is actually make the 
appropriate language change in Appendix A, Zoning Ordinance of 
the Town Code.  He said the process here would be for Council to 
refer the Ordinance to the Planning & Zoning Commission for 
their consideration at their next meeting, and then it would 
come back to Mayor and Council for a public hearing and vote.  
Mr. Hugg said this is not a three reading rule ordinance, this 
is an amendment to the text of the Zoning Ordinance, and so the 
action tonight is simply a referral to the Planning & Zoning 
Commission. 
 
 Councilman Raynor made the motion that Ordinance 010-10 be 
forwarded to Planning & Zoning.  Motion was seconded by 
Councilman Thornton.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any 
further discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried with Mayor 
Stombaugh, and Councilmen Evans, DeFeo, Raynor, and Thornton 
voting for, and Councilwoman White voting against.   
 
C. FIRST READING: Ord. No. 011-10, Chapter 70, Utilities, 
Article II, Water and Sewer Systems ref. Charge for Hydrant Flow 
Test – Mr. Hugg said this is a first reading; the normal process 
would be to refer this to the Utility Committee, and it is 
actually on their agenda for their meeting on Wednesday.  He 
said from time to time the Town has been asked to do flow 
testing on fire hydrants for developers or property owners – not 
necessarily developers.  Mr. Hugg said in the past we have done 
that at no charge.  He said his staff has actually been tracking 
what it costs us to conduct these flow tests, and it has gone 
from being relatively infrequent and sort of minor cost to 
costing somewhere in the neighborhood of $125.00 to $150.00 for 
the hour or so that it actually takes to have staff, the 
equipment, and whatever out there.  Mr. Hugg said the 
beneficiary of these tests is not the Town – it is the 
individual property owner/developer, and so what we are 
proposing is if the Utility Committee, and ultimately if Council 
is agreeable, it to actually institute a charge for the flow 
testing that would cover the cost the Town now puts out for this 
function.  He said what he is asking tonight is that this be 
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considered the first reading and referred to the Utility 
Committee. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said he had one question – if it can be 
adjusted, shouldn’t it read up to $150.00.  Mr. Hugg said no, 
actually this section of the Ordinance actually provides that 
all of these fees are set administratively, but since this fee 
doesn’t exist, the first time out we have to set a fee and after 
that it would be administratively adjusted, so it would be 
$150.00 to start with and then if we adjust it we typically 
adjust our fees every year or two for the cost of living.  He 
said if two years from now let’s say we had a 3 percent cost of 
living we would adjust this fee the same way we do with tapping 
fees, and what have you.  Mr. Hugg said it is a minimum of 
$150.00, and then in future years if we chose to it would be set 
as the fee schedule, as opposed to Council.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilman 
Thornton made the motion to adopt this first reading of 
Ordinance No. 011-10, Chapter 70, Utilities, Article II, Water 
and Sewer Systems ref. Charge for Hydrant Flow Test.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman White.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there 
was any further discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried 
unanimously.     

                                          
OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 

 
 Councilwoman White asked when the next Finance Committee 
meeting is.  Mayor Stombaugh said there is a joint 
Finance/Personnel meeting on the 13th – next Tuesday.  
Councilwoman White said she would like to ask that an item be 
added to the agenda.  She said she would like to request the 
Finance Committee review the budget and find the funds to 
support lifeguards this year at the Lake – this year and every 
year continuing forward so that it be a part of the budget. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other Council 
business.  There was none.  
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 

A. Executive Session to Consider a Personnel Matter in Which 
the Name, Competency, and Ability of an Individual Employee(s) 
Will be Discussed – Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion 
to go into executive session to consider a personnel matter in 
which the name, competency, and ability of an individual 
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employee(s) will be discussed.  Councilman Evans said so moved.  
Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  Council went into 
executive session at 8:14 p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was a motion to come out of 
executive session.  Councilman Thornton said so moved.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilwoman White.  Council came out of 
executive session at 8:47 by unanimous vote.   
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilman Evans made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Meeting was adjourned at 8:47 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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